Federal Pacific Electric Stab-Loc Panels

By James Katen

Though a very popular manufacturer of electrical equipment from the mid 1950s to early 1980s, FPE panels and their breakers are trouble prone and unreliable, even when compared with other equipment of the same vintage. The breakers may fail to trip during an overload and may not cut power when switched off. 

In Docket #L-2904-97, as part of a class action, the Superior Court of New Jersey determined that “FPE cheated during its testing of circuit breakers in order to obtain Underwriters Laboratories (UL) approval.”
The Institute of Electronics and Electrical Engineers (IEEE) estimates that, overall, approximately 1% of circuit breakers do not work. In contrast, an investigation for the Consumer Product Safety Commission shows that up to 65% of FPE breakers that were tested didn’t work. Failure of a circuit breaker to trip can result in a fire, property damage, or personal injury. A circuit breaker that may not trip doesn’t provide the protection that’s intended and required.  

In addition, the FPE panels themselves have problems. The connections between the bus bars and the breakers sometimes loosen with age and use, leading to arcing. This arcing occurs on the back of the breakers and can’t be seen without removing them.  

Replacement breakers for FPE panels are expensive. For instance, Seimens breakers sell for around $3-$15 each, depending on the amperage. FPE replacement breakers sell for about $20-$90, and some don’t even bear a UL listing.

For these reasons, I believe that FPE panels are unreliable and should be replaced with modern, reliable equipment. If you choose to ignore this advice and keep the panel, I recommend that you consult an electrician for further evaluation of the panel and its breakers. Part of this evaluation should involve removing the breakers to check for arcing. 

Recommendation: Replace the FPE electrical panel. 

FAQ: If an FPE breaker has been in service for 20 years or more without having caused a problem, isn’t that a good indication that it is reliable?  

Answer: Unfortunately, the “test of time” argument doesn’t work very well for electrical equipment. Under normal conditions, a circuit breaker does nothing but pass current, waiting for an unsafe overload to occur. If such an overload never happened, no one would know whether or not the breaker was defective. Even if an overload had occurred, it’s possible that no one noticed that wiring had begun to overheat or breakers had begun arcing. There is simply no way to tell if the breakers will work properly without overloading them and observing their response. Unfortunately, such testing itself could affect their future performance. For more information about the problems associated with Federal Pacific products, visit http://www.inspect-ny.com/fpe/fpe.html 

Don’t have a computer? You can log onto this site for free at most public libraries.
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